Professor Sir Brian Jarman OBE PhD FRCP FRCGP Chair of the Trustees, The Anna Freud Centre, 21 Maresfield Gardens, London NW3 5SD.

Dear Professor Jarman,

We are writing to you as Chair of the Trustees about our concerns about the Anna Freud Centre and, in particular, the appointment of a new Director. We respectfully ask you to table this letter at the next meeting of the Trustees for discussion, or, if there is no Trustees' meeting before the interviews for the post of Director, to contact the Trustees about this letter and perhaps send them a copy.

Concerns about the advertisement for a new Director

We noticed that the advertisement for the post of Director appeared just before the start of the summer break, and that the closing date for applications is September 12th. The Trustees may not be aware that people in the psychoanalytic profession take a long summer break, which often lasts from late July to early September. The post was advertised in the July Bulletin of the British Psychoanalytical Society but the e-mail notice to members of the International Psychoanalytical Association was not sent until 2nd August. The timing of the advertisement is most unfortunate, and may well preclude analysts, especially those from abroad, from being able to consider applying for the post.

Concerns about recent changes at the Anna Freud Centre

- 1. During the past few years, many of us have been increasingly concerned about the erosion of the Centre's unique position within the field of child and adolescent psychoanalysis. Anna Freud herself established the Centre primarily to train psychoanalytic 'child experts'. As you know, it was originally called the Hampstead Child Therapy Course and Clinic, a name which emphasises the primacy of the training, as well as the intimate connection between the training and the clinical work of the Centre.
- 2. In Britain there are six child and adolescent psychoanalytic psychotherapy training schools (four of them in London) accredited by the Association of Child Psychotherapists (ACP). Of these, only the training at the Anna Freud Centre offers a specifically Anna Freudian developmental training. In the recent past, candidates who applied to train as child psychotherapists at the Anna Freud Centre did so because it's main theoretical viewpoint was the Anna Freudian developmental one (based on the detailed observation of normative development in order to understand where and how any particular child went off track and developed emotional disturbance), because it offered the most rigorous and intensive training, and because it provided the most structured and detailed understanding of assessment and diagnostic processes.
- 3. In recent years we have been concerned that some of these unique features of the Centre as an Anna Freudian training and clinical institution have become eroded:
- a) One example of this concerns the assessment of patients referred to the Centre. In the recent past every young patient referred to the Centre for help was given a full diagnostic assessment, including the presentation of a Diagnostic Profile for discussion at a meeting for all Centre staff and trainees. Since senior members of staff frequently presented Diagnostic Profiles at these meetings, the junior staff and the trainees were able to develop their understanding about child development as well as about diagnostic and assessment procedures by learning from the expertise of the senior clinician. We understand that the practice nowadays is that not every referred patient is given a full diagnostic assessment, and only very rarely will a senior staff member present a Diagnostic Profile at a Centre meeting. It is the clinical trainees who tend to present the few Diagnostic Profiles that are prepared, and they have to do this without having much experience of learning from the presentation of Profiles by senior members of staff. Furthermore Diagnostic Meetings are held much less frequently than they were. This undoubtedly affects the quality of the training as well as the continuing professional development of staff.

- b) We deeply regret the closure of the Nursery School. The Nursery School enabled trainees to have the experience of observing the normative development of nursery-aged children on the premises and of participating in the Nursery School meetings where the progress and development of each child was discussed in detail by the Centre's psychoanalytically-informed teachers and senior staff. Without these unique experiences, the clinical trainees have fewer opportunities to develop informed understanding of child development (both normative and pathological), and the impact of family, peers and other environmental factors on the child. For those clinical trainees who do not obtain NHS training posts, the closure of the Nursery School might make it harder for them to find under-5 aged children for intensive training cases. In addition, the Nursery School was a model for the application of psychoanalytic understanding to the emotional needs of children in a therapeutic environment. Several other nursery schools were established (especially in the United States) following this model, and many articles about the development of young children have come out of such ventures. It is extremely sad that the original model on which these are based has been closed. Its closure limits the possibilities of important psychoanalytically-informed research into and publication about the development and emotional needs of young children.
- c) The <u>Clinical Study Groups</u>, in which trainees worked with trained and senior child analysts on a regular basis, have all but disappeared and with them the many contributions which have enriched the psychoanalytic literature in the past. Thus, the possibilities for valuable *clinical* research is reduced.
- d) Very significantly, we are worried about the <u>erosion of psychoanalysis</u> itself both in terms of the frequency with which clinical trainees work with their intensive cases (down from five to four times a week as a course requirement), as well as the frequency of the trainee's personal analysis (this can now be four instead of five times a week). Akin to this is the fact that because the Centre holds meetings and course events on Wednesdays, many trainees are not able to see patients on this day. Thus, their 'analytic' experience of working intensively with patients is now in two two-day blocks (Monday and Tuesday, then Thursday and Friday). This is not a good way to learn about the analytic process, and instead offers more of an experience of psychotherapy rather than psychoanalysis.

These are just four examples of recent changes at the Centre which, we feel, have an adverse affect not only on the clinical training but also on the Centre's clinical practice. We assume that financial considerations have been responsible for some of these losses, but we are concerned that the priorities have become lost. We are not in a position to know details of the financial status of the Centre, but we think it is likely that funding has gone into certain aspects of the Centre's activities at the expense of the core activities of training and clinical practice.

Concerns about the appointment of a new Director

- 1. What we believe the Anna Freud Centre needs is a Director who respects and wishes to uphold the legacy of Anna Freud and her work by recognising the central importance of the child psychoanalytic psychotherapy training and by being fully committed to promoting child analysis from the developmental perspective, including the emphasis on detailed assessment using the Diagnostic Profile. The recent changes (some of which are outlined above) would need to be thought about very carefully, in order to consider reinstating lost priorities. What the Centre does <u>not</u> need is someone who would betray its traditions by moving further away from the centrality and rigour of the full clinical training and the developmental perspective and in a non-clinical direction. Although research is vitally important, it is not of primary importance, and it is out of the training and the clinical work that research should follow. Clinical research on which the Centre's reputation as an investigating body was based, already seriously weakened, would be lost altogether if the new Director neglected to uphold and promote the clinical training and child analytic work of the Centre.
- 2. Anna Freud's dedication to the rigorous training of child psychoanalytic clinicians and to the developmental perspective are well-known. It is also well-known that she was anxious about the future of the Centre after her death. She often spoke of her fears to her colleagues and they are recorded in the biography of Anna Freud written by Elisabeth Young-Bruehl. We are concerned that these very fears are already being realised, and that the threats to the future of the Centre would increase if the wrong person were to be appointed as its new Director. Our major concern at this point, therefore, is that changes such as

those outlined above, though serious in our view, are small in comparison to our anxieties about the appointment of a new Director.

4. We appreciate that in the normal course of events we (as previous members of staff, graduates or friends of the Anna Freud Centre) would not be in a position to influence the Trustees in the choice of a new Director. We assume that the staff of the Anna Freud Centre would be fully consulted about their views about potential candidates. However, we feel so gravely concerned about the future of the Anna Freud Centre that we feel we must draw the attention of the Trustees to our anxieties about one person who plans to apply for the post of Director, namely Professor Peter Fonagy. Internationally known as being at the forefront of research and well-known in the psychoanalytic community, Peter Fonagy has many strengths. However, his philosophical outlook and views about child analysis are not in accordance with those of the Anna Freud tradition and would not, in our view, promote the best interests of the Anna Freud Centre. For example, at the AGM of the Contemporary Freudian Group of the British Psychoanalytical Society on July10th, Peter Fonagy publicly questioned the work of Anna Freud, describing it as simplistic and "boring". He wondered whether anybody bothered to read her writings any more, and several members who were present at the meeting felt that he was contemptuous of her theories.

If Professor Fonagy does indeed apply for the post of Director, it was very unwise, and in this respect of questionable judgement, to make denigrating remarks about Anna Freud's work. It also makes one question why he would want to run the very organisation where Anna Freud's theoretical and clinical ideas are appropriately disseminated and promoted, unless he plans radically to change its character. At the worst, it suggests that he will not in any way enhance the international reputation and functioning of the Centre either in terms of its highly-valued and specifically Anna Freudian child psychoanalytic psychotherapy training, or in terms of its clinical practice and expertise based on the developmental approach. In fact, we would go so far as to say that in his hands the identity and future of the Anna Freud Centre as an internationally renowned establishment dedicated to the Anna Freudian developmental perspective on child analysis would be destroyed.

Peter Fonagy clearly stated at the AGM that he does not think of himself as an Anna Freudian, and he even suggested that the Contemporary Freudians in the British Psychoanalytical Society should join the Kleinian group because they have won the argument. Anna Freud would be devastated, as indeed we are, that a potential Director of the Centre that bears her name could think of joining forces with a group that holds such diametrically different theoretical and clinical views. This would pose an extremely serious threat to the future of child analysis in the Anna Freudian tradition. The erosion of the Centre's psychoanalytic training and clinical aims referred to above would escalate and the entire spirit and ethos of the Centre's traditions would be lost.

5. We certainly wish to support the Centre and see it thrive (indeed, many of us support the Centre financially), but we fear that the goodwill and support of many people will be lost if concerns such as we have outlined are not given serious attention. We regret the need to write of our concerns in such forceful terms and at such length. However, we hope that you and the Trustees will appreciate that we do so out of heart-felt concern, gratitude, loyalty and affection for the Centre and for the legacy of Anna Freud's sensitive, humane and rigorous commitment to understanding the complexities of psychological development and her dedication to child analysis.

We would ask you to consider:

- 1. extending the date for submission of applications for the post of Director to allow more time for suitable applicants to consider seriously applying for the post,
- 2. inviting nominations for membership of the Board of Trustees from the staff and clinical trainees at the Anna Freud Centre for at least one (but preferably two) staff members who have graduated from the Centre. Ideally, these additional members of the Board will have graduated from the full clinical training (rather than from the child analysis training for qualified adult analysts), as they will be most familiar with the traditions of the Centre and the training established by Anna Freud and her coworkers,

3. circulating a request to all Anna Freud Centre graduates, previous staff members and regular participants at the Colloquium for their ideas about how best to maintain and develop further the Anna Freudian perspectives on child development, on child analysis and on psychoanalytic psychotherapy training, clinical practice and research in the current climate of change. Perhaps a questionnaire would be a useful tool for gathering ideas?

Respectfully yours,

Humberto Nagera 1325 W. Fletcher Avenue Tampa, FL 33612 Graduate of the Anna Freud Centre Director – The Carter-Jenkins Center Professor/Psychiatrist – University of South Florida

Marianne Parsons 62 Brondesbury Rd. London NW6 6BS Graduate of the Anna Freud Centre

Frances Marton 1321 W. Fletcher Avenue Tampa, FL 33612 Graduate of the Anna Freud Centre Associate Director – The Carter-Jenkins Center

Heiman van Dam 2864 McConnel Drive Los Angeles, CA 90064-4658 Clinical Professor in Psychiatry and Pediatrics UCLA School of Medicine

Barrie M. Biven
43 Main Street
Wilsford Grantham
Lincs NG32 3NV
Graduate and former Anna Freud Centre Staff

Lucy J. Biven 43 Main Street Wilsford Grantham Lincs NG32 3NV Graduate of the Anna Freud Centre

Veronica Machtlinger Muthesiusstrasse 14 12163 Berlin, Germany Graduate of the Anna Freud Centre Training Analyst attached to the Berlin Psychoanalytic Institute

Marian Bradley 2702 Dana Street Berkeley, California 94705 Graduate of the Anna Freud Centre Thomas Lopez, PhD 1 Ria Drive White Plains, New York 10605 Graduate of the Anna Freud Centre – 1973

Maria Berger
6 Prince's Court
68 Pilgrim's Lane
London, NW3 1SP
Staff Member of the Anna Freud Centre 1960-1984
Dr. Catriona Hood
44 Fitzjohn's Avenue
London NW3 071-7940317
Associate Member – British Psycho-Analytic Society

Sara McGrath Lundberg
13 W. 13th Street, Apt. 6FS
New York, New York 10011
Graduate Anna Freud Centre
Private Practice – New York
Institute for Infants, Children and Parents – Jewish Board

Ivan Sherick, Ph.D.
220 Riverview Drive
Ann Arbor, MI 48103
Graduate of the Hampstead Clinic Training Program, 1971
Psychoanalyst (Children, Adolescents & Adults)

Walter Elkan
69 A Clifton Hill
London NW8 OJN
Graduate of the Anna Freud Centre
Staff Member 1960-1977
Full member of the British Psychoanalytical Society

Felicity Dirmeik 7 Wycombe Gardens London NW11 8AN Anna Freud Centre Staff – 1981-1983 Training Analyst – Anna Freud Centre

Ken Robinson
25 Hawthorn Road
Gosforth Newcastle-upon-Tyne
NE3 4DE
Training Analyst for the Association of Child
Psychotherapists

Elizabeth Model Staff 11 Bevan Street London N1 7DY Member AFC 1959-95

Supervisor of trainees, consultant Child Psychotherapist to the well baby clinic

Siobhan O'Connor 14 Carlisle Road London NW6

Associate Member of the British Psychoanalytical Society

Beatrice Smith 765 Chemin de la Blaque 13090 Aix-en-Provence France

Graduate/Staff Member Anna Freud Centre Child Psychotherapist, Aix-en-Provence, France

Arthur Couch, PhD 79 Redington Road London NW3 7RR

Child Analyst Hampstead Clinic & London Institute

Staff Member 1971-1980

Training Analyst for the AFC for the past five years

Ronald Baker

171 Wellesley Avenue South

Thorpe Hamlet Norwich, NR 1 4AD

Norfolk

School

Training and Supervising Psychoanalyst of the British

Psychoanalytical Society

Training Psychoanalyst for the Anna Freud Centre

Marion Gedney
161 W. 15th St. Apt. 3C
New York, New York 10011
Graduate of the Anna Freud Centre
Training & Supervising Analyst –New York Freudian
Society and The Contemporary Center for Advanced
Psychoanalytic Study in New Jersey

Arthur Valenstein
140 Foster Street
Cambridge, MA 02138
Active Training and Supervisory Analyst Psychoanalytic
Inst. Of New England
Clinical Professor of Psychiatry Emeritus – Harvard Medical

Susan Loden 35 St. James' Gardens London W11 4RF Psychoanalyst Mother/infant seminar tutor and clinical training - Anna Freud Centre Richard Baron, LISW Graduate of the Hampstead Clinic and Course Private Practice-child Psychotherapy Assistant Professor – Medical Colege of Ohio

Jules M. Weiss, M.D. 2186 Geary Blvd. #315 San Francisco, CA 94115

Training Analyst - San Francisco Psychoanalytic Institute

Past President –S.F. Psychoanalytic Soc. Co-chair of the Child Analytic Program

Kanwar Mehra 8 Hogarth Hill London NW11 6AX

Training Analyst & Supervisor for the Anna Freud Centre

1966-1988

Member British Psychoanalytical Society

Pat Radford St. John's Wood London NW6

Graduate of the Anna Freud Centre

Principal Child Psychotherapist, On-going Training Supervisor & Seminar Leader for the Child Psychotherapy Training Course - AFC for more than 20 years. Consultant

Training Supervisor

Consultant Child Psychotherapist at Robbinsfield Nursery &

Infants School

Charles A. Mangham 4033 East Madison Street Seattle, Washington 98112

Guest Student, Hampstead Clinic 1966-1967

Certified in child & Adult Psychoanalysis – AM. PSA Association

Training & Supervising Child & Adult Analyst –Seattle

Psychoanalytic Society & Institute

Day Day Land & Transport Assa

Past President & Treasurer - Association for Child

Psychoanalysis

Clinical Professor - Dept. of Psychiatry University of

Washington

Adrienne Applegarth, M.D.

1610 Scott St.

San Francisco, CA 94115

Chairman of the Education Committee at the San Francisco

Psychoanalytic Institute

Jeeta Mehra 26 Walden St. London W1M 7TH Training Analyst

Teaching Staff of the British Psychoanalytic Society

Rudy Oldeschulte 452 Park Lane

Williams Bay, Wisconsin 53191 Graduate of the Anna Freud Centre David Leibel Associate Member, British Psycho-Analytic Society Infant observation seminar leader AFC/UCL Psychoanalytic Developmental Psychology MSc.

Julia Boutall Staff Member AFC 1980-1992 Training Analyst for AFC trainees

Erika Hartmann German Psychoanalytic Association Birkbuschstr.11, 12167 Berlin, Germany

Catia Galatariotou, PhD
33 Elm Tree Rd.
London NW8 9JR
Associate Member, B.P.A.S.,
Training Analyst for Anna Freud Centre Trainees
Leader of the Psychoanalytic Theory course on the
UCL/Anna Freud Centre MSc on "Psychoanalytic
Psychology"
Training Analyst and Supervisor for the Lincoln Clinic and
Centre for Psychotherapy

Renata Putzl, Staff Member AFC 12 Cumbrian Gardens London NW2 1 EF Child Analyst and Clinical Psychologist for many years

Elizabeth Dauntan Graduate of the Anna Freud Centre 2181 Ambleside #712 Cleveland Heights, Ohio 44106

Cecily Legg
1200 Earhart Road Apt. 525
Ann Arbor, MI 48105-2768
Anna Freud Centre Graduate
AFC Staff - 1962
Currently retired from a Lectureship in Child Mental Health
- Child & Adolescent Division, Dept. of Psychiatry,
University of Michigan